
Board of Directors Meeting of Friends of the Carson City Library Minutes
Tuesday, June 16, 2019
6:30pm

Browsers Corner Bookstore
Call to Order:  President Patti Cooper Smith called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm.  Attending were board members, JoAnn Carpenter, Sandy Osheroff, Phillip Patton, Robin Meyer, and Bookstore Manager Patti Ferguson. Former President, Phyllis Patton, Linda Bellegray, Ursula Carlson, Julie Giese, Lisa Buder, Darlene Nevin, William Crowell, Jim Ferguson, Frieda Ford, Dana Danforth, and Interim Library Director Diane Baker, were also in attendance.    
Determination of Quorum:  It was determined that a quorum was present.

Public Comment:  There was no public comment.
Approval of Minutes for the February 19, 2019 meeting:  Phyllis Patton stated that the person who would be helping correct the formatting of the Square in the Bookstore would be Mary Lee, not Mary Sanaada. There were no other corrections.   Phyllis Patton moved to accept the minutes as amended, Julie Giese seconded with all voting to accept the amended minutes.
Browsers Corner Bookstore Manager’s Report: Bookstore Manager Patti Ferguson indicated that the sales figure for the bookstore in April was $7452 and May $7446.64.   The parking lot sale was successful.  The bookstore made $186 and got rid of a lot of the excess books that were being stored.  Ms. Patton indicated that we sold ten boxes of Convis Books at the sale as well.  Mr. Patton asked about sales with Better World Books, indicating he has not seen any income from them this year.  Ms. Ferguson stated she has sent an email to them requesting payment.   
Treasurer’s Report:  Ms. Osheroff asked if there were any questions and there were none.  She then indicated that several of several of our US Bank savings accounts have been closed with monies being invested at Edward Jones in a building account.  Ms. Osheroff also said that monies have been distributed to the Library as per previous direction by the Board.  President Cooper Smith asked if there were any questions for Sandy.  There were none.  
Committee Reports: Publicity, Film Festival, Budget, Membership, Library Liaison, Film Festival, and Finance committees:  President Cooper Smith asked for additions to reports presented by the committees.  JoAnn Carpenter reported that combined store publicity and Nevada Momentum had posted approximately thirty-six on Facebook in April and May.  Ms. Carpenter also met with Aly Lawson from Nevada Momentum to discuss ways to publicize the Holiday Bazaar this year.  Ms. Cooper Smith indicated that Aly has done a very nice movie ad seeking donations for the event.  Phil Patton discussed the budget.  He stated that memberships are up from last year and the bookstore has cut the amount spent on supplies.  Film Committee Chair, Linda Bellegray indicated that they have not chosen films for the Festival yet, but are considering several.  President Cooper Smith asked if they have a theme, Ms. Bellegray indicated they do not, but do try to present a variety of choices.  Lisa Buder was not in attendance to provide a report on Membership.  Sandy Osheroff reported for the that committee.  Ms. Osheroff is sending out renewal notices and has had several responses.  Ms. Osheroff wanted to reiterate that when anyone in the store gets a check for membership it needs to be entered into the Square for accounting purposes.  Interim Library Director, Diane Baker updated the Board regarding various events at the Library.  She provided an update on the recruitment for the Library Director position.  The Library Board had a primary and secondary choice for the position.  Both declined the offer.  There was a special meeting of that Board to determine what actions would be taken.  They decided to reopen the position and it has been posted on various sites.  They allocated thirty days for the acceptance of new applications.  An August meeting has been set for review and Q and A of new applicants.  Ms. Baker asked for questions.  Linda Bellegray asked if the candidates who declined indicated why they were declining.  Ms. Baker explained that one of them had another offer and another indicated that the cost of living here was more than she anticipated.  Ms. Baker stated they got some grant money from the State Library through the recent legislative session.  However, the bill to restrict guns from public libraries did not make the final cut in this session.  Ms. Baker thanked FOCCL for the monies recently appropriated to the Library.  She further described the E-Sports convention held at the Library in May which was a success.  The Library has also had the kickoff for the Summer Learning Challenge and a Grow with Google event.  Mr. Crowell asked about his suggestion to convert the Digitorium into a game arena.  Ms. Baker replied that she is investigating what other libraries are doing regarding video gaming.  She stated that video gaming equipment is expensive and she is also researching where we could get funds to implement this type of activity.  There have been changes in the use of the Digitorium, but they will continue to review potential ways to better use the space.  Frieda Ford reminded us that the Library will be closed on July4.  Phyllis Patton reported on the Finance Committee.  She asked if everyone understood the written report she had provided. She described how and why the monies are moved from the bank account to Edward Jones.  There were no questions.  She further stated that they will probably meet at the end of the next quarter.  
President’s Report – Information and Discussion Items:  
President Cooper Smith said that after polling the Executive Committee, she authorized Ms. Patton to purchase a $50 gift card to Lowe’s for Bob Byington who has recently stopped volunteering with FOCCL as a small thank you for the work he had done.  Ms. Patton informed the group that he was very appreciative of the gift.  Ms. Cooper Smith then asked if everyone had seen the article in the Nevada Appeal that she had written.  She provided a copy with the Agenda for this meeting and she will be submitting another item soon.  She has received more information regarding the origin of FOCCL and wants the community to know more about the dedication of those who worked to get the Library built and continue to work to make the bookstore a success.  Ms. Cooper Smith reported on her efforts to determine what can be done with the Thayer donation of $7,000.  This donation is for specific items which are not used as much by current library patrons.  She has sent letters to relatives and lawyers for the estate, but has not heard from anyone, but has had one returned letter.  She further stated that if we do not hear from anyone in the near future we should plan to allow the Library spend the money on items that are most needed currently.  She also stated we should write a due diligence statement indicating the efforts that have been undertaken by FOCCL to contact family members.  That memo will be presented to the Board.  President Cooper Smith also stated that she has been to the Library recently and saw quite a few shelves with hard back Fiction and suggested we could allocate money to that category.  Linda Bellegray asked Diane Baker what sources the Library used when purchasing hard back fiction and non-fiction.  Ms. Baker replied that the Library has someone who is in charge of collection development and that person uses a variety of sources.  President Cooper Smith reminded the board that the Thayer will stated that the money should be spent on hardback History and literature books.   Ms. Cooper Smith feels that since literature was spelled with a small l any hard back literature book would be an appropriate expenditure.  She believes the definition is broader than the Board has previously interpreted.  Ursula Carlson asked if University Press or some other source is used as a source when purchasing non-fiction.  Ms. Baker indicated that we do use a number of university presses to determine which books to purchase.  A request from RSVP for a donation for its July 4th celebration was received and President Cooper Smith wanted input from the Board regarding this request.  Ms. Patton responded that we had supported this event in the past, but she did not believe we got real value from it.  There was a discussion among members present regarding what the donation might cover.  Ms. Cooper Smith described donation amounts beginning at $5000 and decreasing to $500 to have FOCCL listed in advertising for the event.  Mr. Patton moved that we not participate in the event, Dana Danforth seconded with all voting approval of the motion.  The next item for discussion was a potential amendment t to FOCCL By-Laws to require membership for volunteers.  She asked for discussion on the item and added that as she was going through the By-Laws she noticed that Article I, Section 4, allowed for waivers of membership fees at the discretion of the Board.  These waivers can be granted for any purpose.  President Cooper Smith also mentioned that we had a previous question about our liability for non-members working in the store.  Cindy Byington checked with State Farm Insurance and it was determined that our policy covered anyone who entered the store.  Linda Bellegray indicated that we could have some language for potential volunteers stating that we encourage FOCCL membership.  Darlene Nevin trains new volunteers and she has never felt it was necessary to tell them they must pay membership fees.  President Cooper Smith offered that we should review the application for volunteer help at the store and come up with language to cover this issue.  After much discussion, Ms. Cooper Smith suggested we table the Amendment issue and asked for volunteers willing to revise the volunteer application.  Ursula Carlson volunteered for this task.  Ms. Carlson’s report on the revised application will be heard at the next Board meeting. Ms. Nevin reminded the group that this discussion was promulgated from a volunteer who was not willing to pay to volunteer.  Sandy Osheroff moved to table this item, Darlene Nevin seconded the motion, all voted in favor of the motion.  The next item was the resignation of bookstore manager, Patti Ferguson.  There is a current volunteer who is interested in the bookstore manager job.  The Executive Committee will schedule an interview with this applicant.  Ms. Cooper Smith indicated we would hope to conclude the hiring process in time for a new manager to train with Ms. Ferguson for a two-week period.  The final item on the Agenda is scheduling the next meeting.  It was decided that it will be Monday, August 12.   
General Discussion Items:  
No one brought specific items for discussion.  President Cooper Smith asked if there were any items from those present.  William Crowell reminded the group that there was an item attached to the Agenda regarding fund-raiser ideas.  Phyllis Patton provided a written list of five potential ideas for FOCCL fund raisers.  Ms. Patton stated that these ideas would require a chair for a Fundraising committee in order to put together any of the suggestions.  Ms. Cooper Smith responded that we should look at a chairman for the committee before discussing listed ideas.  Frieda Ford indicated that this has been a problem from the inception of FOCCL and the only person who had been willing to take on the task had been Ms. Patton.  She further suggested that we should concentrate on selling books instead of organizing additional fund raising efforts.  It was suggested that we add something to the FOCCL application asking about volunteer activities that potential members might be willing to undertake including initiating and planning fundraisers.   Mr. Crowell suggested FOCCL hire a professional fundraiser.  There was a discussion regarding costs of this suggestion.  President Cooper Smith will provide Mr. Crowell with information on a person who has been in touch with her regarding fundraising for non-profits.  Ms. Bellegray indicated she agreed with Ms. Ford that our most efficient way to earn money was through the bookstore.  Ms. Bellegray further indicated that fundraising required expertise and time and most of our membership are not able to take on this type of task.  Ms. Cooper Smith asked those in attendance to give the issue some thought.  She suggested we might know of someone looking for this type of volunteer activity.  Mr. Crowell asked what is being done about seeking potential business members.  Ms. Cooper Smith responded with a description of her efforts thus far and what she plans for the future.  She also suggested we could look at bookstore overhead to see if we could find additional ways to cut costs.  Ms. Nevin asked if we could include the fundraising chair item in our suggested email blast to members about possible volunteers for tasks in the bookstore.  President Cooper Smith said we can send out e-blasts on a regular basis asking for additional help with various FOCCL needs.  
Public Comment:  There was no public comment.
Julie Giese moved to adjourn the meeting, Frieda Ford Seconded the motion.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:50 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

JoAnn Carpenter, Recording Secretary
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